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A message from the Chair  
Dear friends,  

Hard to believe it is almost March and 

the Spring õ13 semester is nearing the 

midway point. Two weeks ago, I attend-

ed the National Animal Sciences 

Chairõs meeting in Tampa. There were 

several presentations, including one 

from the National Association for the 

Advancement of Animal Science 

(NAAAS), which is comprised of animal, 

dairy, poultry and veterinary science 

departments heads from across the 

country. The NAAAS was formed last 

year to address the shortfall in federal 

funds for the animal sciences, and to 

serve as a common voice for animal 

agricultural researchers who play a 

critical role in maintaining the nation's 

status as a world leader in safe, abun-

dant and efficiently produced animal 

products. The NAAAS is working closely 

with like-minded groups such as the 

Federation of Animal Science Societies 

and the Animal Agriculture Coalition to 

complement their activities by provid-

ing focused advocacy to increase fund-

ing for the animal sciences, and with 

Congress and the Administration to 

promote the importance of investing in 

animal science. Dr. Russell Cross, head 

of the department of animal science at 

Texas A&M University, serves as presi-

dent of the association, which includes 

our department of animal science. 

Next week the first of our shortlisted 

candidates will come to campus to in-

terview for our new tenure-track posi-

tion in Animal Health. This is an excit-

ing time as we continue to invest into 

our department.  

As you will see from our newsletter, the 

contributions 

and activities of 

our faculty, 

staff, and stu-

dents make 

this depart-

ment one of 

the best units 

on campus. Moreover, it is a great time 

to get a degree in animal science as we 

need a new generation of well-

educated and motivated people in agri-

culture to tackle the challenges and 

discover opportunities to feed our grow-

ing global population.  

As always, thank you for your support 

and please follow us on Facebook (UVM 

Animal Science) and Twitter (uvmasci). 

Kind regards,   

André Wright, Ph.D. 

Dr. Kraft awarded $100,000 dairy grant  

Dr. Jana Kraft was awarded a 

$100,000 grant over one year from the 

New England Dairy Promotion Board/

Vermont Dairy Promotion Council/Dairy 

Research Institute. Co-Principal Investi-

gator on the research project is Dr. 

Lawrence Kien at UVMõs College of 

Medicine. The purpose of the  project, 

entitled "Examining the effects of con-

suming a diet comprising of milk fat on 

metabolic health markers,ó is to im-

prove our understanding of the role of 

milk fat as an integral part of a bal-

anced diet and its efficacy in modulat-

ing metabolic risk factors associated 

with metabolic syndrome. Drs. Kraft 

and Kien hypothesize that milk fat (full-

fat dairy such as whole milk or whole 

milk yogurt) has favorable effects on 

metabolic risk markers associated with 

the metabolic syndrome as a result of 

its bioactive fatty acids. Thus, the con-

sumption of full-fat dairy products may 

play an in important role in the preven-

tion of metabolic syndrome through 

improvement of insulin sensitivity, post-

prandial lipid metabolism, and circulat-

ing biomarkers of inflammation. To test 

their hypothesis, the researchers will 

conduct a clinical pilot study on mildly 

obese females at the Clinical Research 

Center at the University of Vermont to 

test the effects of a isocaloric DASH-

like diet (Dietary Approaches to Stop 

Hypertension diet) with identical macro-

nutrient profiles containing either milk 

fat or a control fat on insulin sensitivity, 

blood lipid/lipoprotein profile, and se-

lected inflammatory markers. The goal 

of the funded project is to produce pre-

liminary data for competitive NIH grant 

proposals in clinical and translational   

research.  

https://www.facebook.com/pages/UVM-Animal-Science/123795709614?ref=ts
https://www.facebook.com/pages/UVM-Animal-Science/123795709614?ref=ts
https://twitter.com/uvmasci
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Update from Dr. John Barlowõs Lab 

Our NSF funded work on bovine major 

histocompatibility complex (MHC) 

class I allelic diversity, epitope discov-

ery and T-cell responses for critical 

disease affecting small holder farmers 

in Sub-Saharan Africa is progressing.  

Postdoctoral researcher Jared Patch 

presented a poster òNew strategies for 

assessing foot-and-mouth disease 

(FMD) vaccine performance in cattle 

and swineó at the Keystone Symposi-

um on Immunological Mechanisms of 

Vaccination, in Ottawa, Ontario. We 

also had a recent publication on 

òDesigning bovine T cell vaccines via 

reverse immunologyó (Nene et al. 

2012. Ticks and Tick-borne Diseases 

3:188-192). John was also able to 

travel to Nairobi, Kenya to visit the 

International Livestock Research Insti-

tute (ILRI) as a part of this research 

project. John also presented a sum-

mary of this research project in the 

NSF BREAD session at Plant and Ani-

mal Genomics, San Diego, January 12-

15. John was back in San Diego Janu-

ary 26 to 30 to coordinate a short 

course on Organic Dairy Production at 

the annual National Mastitis Council 

meeting.  In related work, Mital Pan-

dya is currently preparing her first 

manuscript and a pre-doctoral grant 

proposal. 

Robert Mugabiõs field studies are just 

about to begin where we will be de-

scribing Staphylococcus epidemiology 

on Vermont farms that make artisan 

cheeses. This project is a component 

of our trans-disciplinary Food Systems 

project òFood Safety from Milking to 

Marketing for Vermontõs Artisanal 

Cheese Makers.ó  In the area of masti-

tis epidemiology, the lab just had a 

manuscript accepted in BMC Veteri-

nary Medicine, òEffect of lactation 

therapy on Staphylococcus aureus 

transmission dynamics in two commer-

cial dairy herds.ó This was generated 

from our collaborative studies with Ynte 

Schukken and Ruth Zadoks at Cornell 

University College of Veterinary Medicine.  

Our senior undergraduate research stu-

dents Chris Alling and Sam Hart are mak-

ing great progress on their projects. Their 

work is providing supporting data for 

Robertõs mastitis epidemiology and 

Mitalõs bovine MHC research, respective-

ly. We have 2 new members in the lab 

group. Laura Budd is a post-bac student 

with a BA in Biology from Middlebury Col-

lege who will be attending Veterinary 

School in the fall. She has been focused 

on bovine MHC allelic diversity.  Ashley 

McCoy has just started as a research 

assistant under Robert learning basic 

microbiology and PCR.  Mandy Erdei is 

currently balancing her time in the lab 

between updating the lab web pages 

(watch for our new format next month), 

learning MLST PCR and managing Staph-

ylococcus aureus strain typing data.  Sa-

mantha DõAmico and Sarina Selleck con-

tinue to assist with bacteriology. Gabe 

Peck-Frame is with us for the year work-

ing on his high school graduate chal-

lenge project related to Staphylococcus 

aureus strain typing and under the 

guidance of Amanda Carmellini.  And of 

course, Amanda Ochoa continues to do 

a stellar job as lab manager keeping us 

all on track as well as managing her 

own projects including bovine cytokine 

production in collaboration with Dr. 

Goldeõs lab at Plum Island Animal Dis-

ease Center and Green Mountain Anti-

body. 

Finally, this semester John is teaching 

a new course, òAnimal Plagues: Global 

animal health, infectious disease ecol-

ogy and epidemiology, zoonoses and 

food security.ó  The long title about 

sums up the content and we are off to 

a great start with 30 students (mostly 

animal science majors) enrolled. John 

is also participating as a co-instructor 

in a seminar course òBiodiversity and 

Livestock Well-beingó coordinated by 

Joe Roman Research Assistant Profes-

sor at the Rubenstein School of Envi-

ronment and Natural Resources and 

Gund Institute for Ecological Econom-

ics Fellow. 

Visit the Barlow lab webpage at 

http://asci.uvm.edu/labs/barlow/  

While visiting the International Livestock Research Institute in Nairobi, Kenya, Dr. John Barlow and his 

postdoctoral researcher, Jared Patch, had an opportunity to explore Africaõs unique landscape. 

http://asci.uvm.edu/labs/barlow/
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The Greenwood lab welcomes two new 

members to the team this year to 

date. Rink Tacoma is a new PhD stu-

dent who brings with her an immense 

amount of enthusiasm for dairy cattle 

nutrition and an exceptional back-

ground in ruminant nutrition and phys-

iology.  

Liz Remick, Animal Science Major 

(Class of 2014), is also a new team 

member to the lab and is investigating 

the nutritional qualities of locally pro-

duced oilseed meals as a part of the 

whole livestock ration. This project is 

in conjunction with Chris Callahan 

(UVM Extension). 

Sabrina is co-author on two papers 

which have been published this year, 

one detailing work that Victoria Totty 

completed during her studies at     

Lincoln University in New Zealand un-

der Sabrinaõs supervision. The second 

publication details work completed by 

Louis Dionissopoulos, a PhD Candi-

date under the supervision of collabo-

rator Dr. Brian McBride at the Universi-

ty of Guelph in Canada. Sabrina has 

also accepted the role as a Guest Edi-

tor to the journal Animal Production 

Science for the special publication of 

articles that will be presented at the 

2014 International Symposium on the 

Nutrition of Herbivores. ISNH will be host-

ed in Canberra, Australia, and will be a 

joint meeting with the International Sym-

posium on Ruminant Physiology. 

With the spring semester in full swing, 

Sabrina is currently teaching 82 under-

graduate students in the ASCI 110 

course Animal Nutrition, Metabolism and 

Feeding. With the help of Project Co-

ordinator Fran Kinghorn and Graduate 

Teaching Assistants Laura Cersosimo, 

Melissa Bainbridge, Rink Tacoma and 

Robert Mugabi, we have introduced a 

completely new syllabus and laboratory 

schedule to the class, including hands-

on learning opportunities. Students are 

currently preparing to complete a nylon 

bag experiment using fistulated cows 

at the Miller Research Center.  

News from Dr. Sabrina Greenwoodõs Lab 

News from Dr. David Kerrõs Lab 

The Kerr lab is making great progress 

on using bovine skin cells to investi-

gate an animalsõ innate immune sys-

tem. The labõs Ph.D. students, Ben 

Green and Aimee Benjamin, both gave 

research presentations at the Confer-

ence of Research Workers in Animal 

Disease meeting in Chicago in early 

December. Aimee won third place hon-

ors for her presentation in the Gradu-

ate Student division. Benõs work is 

also being well received by the scien-

tific community as evidenced by his 

winning two different travel awards to 

attend, and present a poster at the 

Plant and Animal Genome Conference 

that was held in San Diego in January. 

Finally, ASCI undergrads, Lyndsey Hay-

den and Laila Khayami are making 

great progress in their undergraduate 

research projects. Both have now been 

accepted to veterinary schools for fall 

admission.   Visit the Kerr lab webpage:  

http://asci.uvm.edu/labs/kerr  

Recent presentations: 

¶ Green, B.B., S.D. McKay, and D. E. 

Kerr. 2013. Individual variation of the 

bovine dermal fibroblast methylome 

and its potential role in modifying the 

innate immune response. PAG XXI In-

ternational Plant & Animal Genome 

Meeting, San Diego, CA 

¶ Benjamin, A.L., and D. E. Kerr. 2012. 

Use of dermal fibroblasts to predict 

the innate immune response to bovine 

mastitis. 92nd Annual Meeting of the 

Conference of Research Workers in 

Animal Diseases. Chicago, IL. 

¶ Green, B.B., S.D. McKay, and D. E. 

Kerr. 2012.The potential contribu-

tion of epigenetic modifications to 

the animal-specific responses of 

dermal fibroblasts to LPS. 92nd An-

nual Meeting of the Conference of 

Research Workers in Animal Diseas-

es. Chicago, IL. 

http://asci.uvm.edu/labs/kerr
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The Kraft lab welcomes an "old" new 

member. Melissa Bainbridge conclud-

ed her position as laboratory research 

technician at the end of December 

2012; and in January 2013, she 

joined the lab as a graduate student. 

It has also been exciting times for Dr. 

Kraft since January. She started teach-

ing a new course entitled "Animal 

Products in Human Nutrition" currently 

offered at the Honors College for soph-

omore students. The course encom-

passes a wide variety of topics from 

ostrich eggs to honey. At the end of 

the fall semester, the Kraft and Barlow 

labs finished a major part of their col-

laborative project on 28 Vermont or-

ganic farms collecting bulk tank milk 

samples and feed samples during the 

pasture season. The members of both 

labs have been busy processing and 

analyzing all the samples. The latest 

research findings will be presented at 

the upcoming (March 1) Vermont Or-

ganic Dairy Conference in Randolph, 

News from Dr. Jana Kraftõs Lab 

This workshop is designed to enhance 

the management and leadership skills 

and abilities of scientist in order to 

generate a more productive and enjoy-

able laboratory environment.       

The McKay lab is new to UVM and is in 

the process of getting established.  

Generally speaking, we do genetics 

and genomics research with farm ani-

mal species.  However, current pro-

jects are focused on epigenetics re-

search in cattle.  Epigenetic mecha-

nisms chemically modify DNA but do 

not actually change the DNA se-

quence.  Results of epigenetic modifi-

cations include alterations in heritable 

traits.  In the McKay laboratory, we are 

performing epigenetic studies to ex-

amine the extent to which complex 

traits are influenced by epigenetic 

mechanisms.  Ongoing work in the 

McKay lab includes examining the 

epigenetic effects on feed efficiency in 

the livers, small intestines and LD mus-

cle in Angus cattle.  

Kelcie DeClue joined the McKay lab in 

January and comes to us from the Uni-

versity of Missouri where she earned her 

B.S. in Animal Science in May of 1012.  

Her planned Ph.D. research involves dis-

secting the genetic and epigenetic com-

ponents of docility in beef cattle.  In Jan-

uary, Dr. McKay attended the Plant and 

Animal Genome Conference in San Die-

go, California.  This meeting was very 

productive in establishing future collabo-

rations in the farm animal epigenetics 

community.  At the end of February, Dr. 

McKay has been invited to attend the 

Workshop on Leadership in BioScience.  

News from Dr. Stephanie McKayõs Lab 

UVM President Tom Sullivan (center) discusses research with the Kraft lab at the legislative reception.  

(L to R) Melissa Bainbridge, Jack OõDay, President Sullivan, Dr. Jana Kraft, and Meagan Perley.  

VT. On February 13, Dr. Kraft, Melissa 

Bainbridge, Meagan Perley (ASCI Sen-

ior), and Jack OõDay (ASCI Junior) partici-

pated in the 22th Annual Vermont Agri-

cultural Experiment Station and Exten-

sion Legislative Reception at the State 

House in Montpelier representing the 

research conducted in the Kraft lab. 

This was a very exciting event, especial-

ly for the students! 

Visit the Kraft lab webpage at: 

http://asci.uvm.edu/labs/kraft/  

http://asci.uvm.edu/labs/kraft/
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News from Dr. Feng -Qi Zhaoõs Lab 

The Zhao lab welcomes two new under-

graduate researchers, Jackie Devito 

and Dylan Devino who are both ASCI 

majors. Jackie is working with graduate 

student Shun Kitaoka to study the role 

of glucose transporters in aging in C. 

elegans. Dylan is investigating the as-

sociations of polymorphisms of glucose 

transporters with milk performance in 

dairy cattle with graduate student Yong 

Shao. 

Congratulations to graduate students 

Yong Shao and Xi Qian for their first 

publications of 

their thesis.  

Twenty twelve was 

a very productive 

year for the Zhao 

lab. 

News from Dr. Andr® Wrightõs Lab 

Work continues here in the Wright Lab 

on projects related to our main re-

search areas; herbivore gut microbiolo-

gy, microbiology of the human gastroin-

testinal tract and anaerobic digester 

microbiology. 

Our graduate students have been keep-

ing busy with a variety of projects and 

research interests.  Sue Ishaq has 

been elbow deep with her anaerobic 

culturing of bacteria from Moose ru-

men and has been helping complete 

the work for a collaboration from a uni-

versity in Canada.  Sue has also been 

working with Dr. Wright to write a book 

chapter on the òMetagenomics of the 

Wild Ruminant.ó Our newest graduate 

student, Laura Cersosimo, has been 

getting the feel for the UVM system.  

Her project comparing methanogens 

from different dairy breeds is progress-

ing and has everyone in the lab excited 

about the potential results.  Research 

Assistant, Rachel Smith, has been at-

tempting to provide order in a sea of 

chaos.  In addition to keeping the lab 

running and everyone in supplies, she 

has also been working with Dr. Wright 

to complete work for collaborating re-

searchers in Texas and Denmark.   Post

-Doc, Benoit St-Pierre, is still working on 

learning more about anaerobic manure 

digesters and has just submitted his 

first manuscript with Dr. Wright on the 

work to BioResource Technology.   

This semester we welcomed two new 

(well mostly new) faces to the lab, Doug 

Reis (Sophomore MMG) started volun-

teering to assist the lab with projects.  

We also welcomed back the now UVM 

alum, Hannah Lachance, to the lab as a 

part-time research assistant to help 

Sue and to continue the analysis for her 

own project looking at Impala gut bacte-

rial communities.  Hannah completed 

her Distinguished Undergraduate Re-

search (DUR) before graduating in De-

cember. 

Two of our seniors, Sean OõNeil and 

Rebecca McBride are working on the 

data analysis from their projects look-

ing at the gut bacteria from Black Bear 

and Beaver (respectively).  Our fresh-

man volunteers, Sam Rosenbaum, Em-

ma Hurley, and Ken Wesley have made 

themselves indispensable to our re-

search efforts and we would be lost 

without them! 

In the past few months we welcomed a 

few visiting researchers. Claudia Arndt, 

a PhD student from the University of 

Wisconsin came by for a week. And 

Post-Doctoral Fellow, Jan Lassen, from 

the Department of Molecular Biology 

and Genetics at Aarhus University in 

Denmark, visited. Jan and his co-

workers were just awarded a four year 

research grant for $2.1 million (USD) 

from the Danish Strategic Research 

Council for their project titled,  

"Reduction of methane emissions from 

dairy cows and concurrent improve-

ment of feed efficiency obtained 

through host genetics and next genera-

tion sequencing of rumen microbi-

ome.ó  Dr. Wright is a Co-PI on the pro-

ject that relates to investigating and 

quantifying the rumen microbial profile. 

He will host future students coming 

from Denmark, as well as sending stu-

dents from UVM to Aarhus University. 

Dr. Wright continues his national and 

international talks, meetings, collabora-

tions, symposiums, in addition to teach-

ing his class on Animal Parasitology. In 

the last few months he attended the 

National Animal, Dairy, and Poultry Sci-

ence Departments Chair's Meeting in 

Tampa and the National Cattlemen's 

Beef Association (NCBA); was the exter-

nal examiner for a PhD thesis defense 

in the Department of Animal and Poul-

try Science at the University of Sas-

katchewan in Saskatoon, where he also 

gave an invited seminar. On Feb 26, 

2013, Dr. Wright will give an another 

invited seminar in the Department of 

Veterinary & Animal Sciences at the 

UMass Amherst and next month will 

give a seminar at Wake Robin, Ver-

mont's Continuing Care Retirement 

Community. 

To learn more about the Wright Lab, 

visit: 

http://asci.uvm.edu/labs/wright/  

http://asci.uvm.edu/labs/wright/
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Zoonotic, Foreign, and Endemic Animal Diseases are on Smithõs 

Spring Agenda  

course is available at: http://

www.cvahec.org/ 

In April, Julie will travel to Louisville, KY, 

for the National Institute for Animal Agri-

culture (NIAA) annual conference. She 

serves as co-chair of the NIAA Foot-and-

Mouth Disease Symposium which  will 

be held April 17-18. The symposium 

theme is òFostering a New Prepared-

ness Paradigm: Facilitating a Conversa-

tion Among Public and Private Sector 

Dr. Julie Smith will be presenting a 

webinar on zoonotic diseases as part of 

the online course, Agricultural Medi-

cine: Occupational and Environmental 

Health for Rural Health Professionals, 

being offered by the Vermont Farm 

Health Task Force this semester. Zoon-

otic diseases are those diseases com-

mon to humans and animals and are a 

risk for those with close contact with 

infected animals (or people) or their 

environments. Information on the 

Stakeholders.ó Experts on FMD from 

academia, industry, and government 

will present and lead conversations 

regarding the challenges of controlling 

FMD while maintaining continuity of 

business. Early registration discount is 

offered through March 15. For infor-

mation and registration, visit: http://

www.animalagriculture.org/Solutions/

Annual Conference/2013/index.html 

http://www.cvahec.org/
http://www.cvahec.org/
http://www.animalagriculture.org/Solutions/AnnualConference/2013/index.html
http://www.animalagriculture.org/Solutions/AnnualConference/2013/index.html
http://www.animalagriculture.org/Solutions/AnnualConference/2013/index.html


   Spring 2013  Page 7 

Zoonotic, Foreign, and Endemic Animal Diseases are on Smithõs 

Spring Agenda ñ continued  

dating the Johneõs disease page on the 

UVM Extension site: http://

go.uvm.edu/1xuiw . Dairy and beef 

farmers are encouraged to seek the 

advice of a veterinarian who has been 

certified to work with herds in the volun-

In an upcoming meeting closer to 

home, Dr. Julie will help the CREAMers 

better understand Johneõs disease and 

how to prevent its spread. Julie has 

been assisted by Lucy Carrasco, UVM 

Extension Assistant Webmaster, in up-

tary bovine Johneõs disease control 

program when assessing their farmõs 

risk and creating or monitoring their 

management plan.  

Fall focus on Johneõs disease was fruitful 

Dr. Frank Garry presented on Johne's disease and Crohn's disease at four 

workshops attended by 100 farmers and service providers the first week in 

November 2012. Dr. Garry is a professor of veterinary medicine at Colorado 

State University and served many years on the National Johne's Working 

Group. These workshops were funded in part by the Walker Milk Fund and 

coordinated through the Vermont Cattle Health Improvement Program. 

http://go.uvm.edu/1xuiw
http://go.uvm.edu/1xuiw

